
Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
MARCH 20, 2006  

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 
A. ROLL CALL AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:   
 
B. MINUTES: Approval of the Minutes of the March 6, 2006 Meeting.   
 
C. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 

1. Resolution No. 2177, Honoring Deborah O’Connell Upon Her Retirement 
from the Village of Carol Stream Community Development Department. 
 

D. SELECTION OF CONSENT AGENDA:    
 
E. BOARD AND COMMISSION REPORTS: 
 

1. PLAN COMMISSION 
 

a. #05060 – Regency Centers, Heritage Plaza 
Preliminary Planned Unit Development Plan - Amendment 
Final Planned Unit Development Plan - Partial 
Plat of Subdivision – Preliminary 

      CONTINUED TO 3/27/2006 MEETING (5-0-1) 
 

b. #05292 – Parkview Development, Southeast Corner of Gary Avenue 
and Lies Road 
Final Planned Unit Development Plan – Partial 
RECOMMEND APPROVAL (5-0-1) 
Request for zoning approvals for a new shopping plaza at the southeast 
corner of Gary Avenue and Lies Road. 
 

c. #06003 – Carol Stream Park District, 160 W. Elk Trail 
Special Use – Pre-School Learning Center 
Zoning Variation – Parking 
CONTINED TO 3/27/2006 MEETING (3-2-1) 
 

d. #05348 – Universal Health II, LLC, 505 E. North Avenue 
Special Use – Medical and Rehabilitation Facility 
CONTINUED TO 3/27/2006 MEETING (5-0-1) 
 

F. OLD BUSINESS: 
 
 
 



Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
MARCH 20, 2006  

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 
G. STAFF REPORTS & RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 

1. Letter of Credit Reduction No. 2 – Windsor Park Townhomes.  
This item is a request by the developer to reduce the Letter of Credit for the 
Windsor Park Townhomes – Erosion Control Security. 
 

2. Letter of Credit Reduction No. 3 – Windsor Park Townhomes. 
This item is a request by the developer to reduce the letter of Credit for the 
Windsor Park Townhomes – Stormwater Management Security. 
 

3. Award of Contract for Hotel Tax Review to Village Auditors. 
Hotel Tax Compliance Review. 
 

4. Award of Contract – Information Systems Consultant. 
Recommendation to enter into an agreement with the Carol Stream Fire 
Protection District and Intelligent Solutions Incorporated to provide 20 
hours/week of computer network support to the Village. 
 

5. Police Property Auction Using PropertyRoom.com. 
Proposal from the Police Department to use an Internet based auction site 
for the disposal of unclaimed property. 
 

H. ORDINANCES: 
 

1. Ordinance No.   , Approving a Final Planned Unit Development 
Plan (SE Corner of Gary Avenue and Lies Road). 
See E1b. 

 
I. RESOLUTIONS: 
 

1. Resolution No.    , Authorizing the Execution of an 
Intergovernmental Agreement By and Between the Village of Carol 
Stream, DuPage County and the Illinois State Police to Establish the 
“Beat Auto Theft Through Law Enforcement” (BATTLE) Task Force. 
 

J. NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. Request from Carol Stream Park District for Waiver of Fees. 
 



Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
MARCH 20, 2006  

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 

2. Request for Approval of Extension of a Temporary Use – Outreach 
Community Ministries Furniture Sale, 610 E. North Avenue (Wheaton 
Christian Center Property). 

 
K. PAYMENT OF BILLS: 
 

1. Regular Bills:   
 

2. Addendum Warrant:   
 

L. REPORT OF OFFICERS:  
 

1. Mayor:   
 

2. Trustees:   
 

3. Clerk: 
 

4. Treasurer’s Report:  Revenue/Expenditure Statement & Balance Sheet, 
Month End, February 28, 2006. 

 
M.  EXECUTIVE SESSION:  
 

1. Collective Negotiating Matters. 
 
 
N. ADJOURNMENT: 
 

LAST ORDINANCE: 2006-03-12   LAST RESOLUTION:  2176 
 

NEXT ORDINANCE: 2006-03-03   NEXT RESOLUTION:  2177 
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REGULAR MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
 
March 6, 2006 
 
Mayor Ross Ferraro called the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees to order at 8:00 p.m. 
and directed Village Clerk Jan Koester to call the roll. 
 
 Present: Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner & Shanahan 
   Mayor Ferraro 
 Absent: None 
 Also Present: Village Manager Breinig, Assistant Village Manager Mellor, Attorney  
   Diamond, Village Clerk Koester and Deputy Clerk Progar 
 
Mayor Ferraro led those in attendance in The Pledge of Allegiance.  He asked everyone to 
remaining standing for a moment of silence in memory of the Village’s founder, Jay Stream. 
 
MINUTES: 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to approve the Minutes of the 
Meeting of February 6, 2006 as presented.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Stubbs and Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Abstain: 2 Trustees Saverino and Shanahan 
 Absent: 0 
 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION AND PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
Diane Landry and Chris Picard from the College of DuPage presented a Resolution to Mayor 
Ferraro in appreciation of the Village’s assistance in establishing the Learning Center in the 
Village. 
Joe Salerno, owner of Salerno Funeral Homes presented Police Chief Willing with a check for 
$1,000 for use in the DARE program in the Village.  Mr. Salerno has made similar donations to 
other municipalities to allow the continuation of the DARE programs in schools with State funds. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
Trustee Shanahan moved and Trustee Fenner made the second to establish a Consent Agenda 
for this meeting.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner and 
    Shanahan 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 0 
 
Trustee Shanahan moved and Trustee McCarthy made the second to put the following items on 
the Consent Agenda for this meeting.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner and 
    Shanahan 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 0 
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1. Special Use permit: Coral Cove Water Park- Ord. 2006-03-08 
2. Ord. 2006-03-07: 1st Amend. Pre-annex. Agree.-DuPage Auto Bath 
3. Award of Consultant Contract:- Phase III Lies Road LAPP 
4. Award of Contract: Landscape Maintenance 
5. Charger Court Lift-Change Order & final acceptance 
6. Budget Transfers-Public Works 
7. Request authorization of bid- Telecommunications System  
8. Town Center & Farmhouse use rental program-Ord. 2006-03-09 
9. Resolution 2173: MFT 
10. Resolution 2174: Adopt Legislative positions-2006 sessions-DMMC 
11. Resolution 2175: DuPage Water Commission Meeting 
12. Resolution 2176: Terminate Contract-TC-Monticello investments 
13. Appoint Ralph Smoot to Plan Commission 
14. Approve Raffle License-Waive Fee – CS Rotary-Chili Open 
15. Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of Bills, Treasurers Report 1/31/06 

 
Trustee Shanahan moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to approve the Consent 
Agenda for this meeting by omnibus vote.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner and 
    Shanahan 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 0 
 
The following is a brief description of those items placed on the Consent Agenda for this 
meeting.  
 
 
Special Use permit: Coral Cove Water Park- Ord. 2006-03-08: 
At their meeting on February 27 2006, the Combined Plan Commission/Zoning Board of 
Appeals recommended approval of an amendment to a special use permit for a minor 
expansion and to approve a variation to the fence code to allow eight-foot fencing.   The Board 
concurred with the recommendation and adopted Ordinance 2006-03-08, AN ORDINANCE 
GRANTING AN AMENDMENT TO A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR A MINOR EXPANSION TO 
CORAL COVE WATER PARK – (CAROL STREAM PARK DISTRICT, 849 W. LIES ROAD). 
 
Ord. 2006-03-07: 1st Amend. Pre-annex. Agree.-DuPage Auto Bath: 
The Board adopted Ordinance 2006-03-07, AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF 
THE FIRST AMENDMENT TO A PRE-ANNEXATION AGREEMENT – (DUPAGE AUTO 
BATH). 
 
Award of Consultant Contract:- Phase III Lies Road LAPP: 
The Board awarded a contract for the Phase III Construction consultant to TransSystems 
Corporation in the amount of $17,582.07. 
 
Award of Contract: Landscape Maintenance: 
The Board approved an award of contract for the second year of a three-year agreement to 
Classic Landscape Ltd. of West Chicago for approximately $65,910.00. 
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Charger Court Lift-Change Order & final acceptance: 
The Board approved the acceptance of the new Charger Court Sanitary Lift Station and 
approved the final payment request of $74,092.80. 
 
Budget Transfers-Public Works: 
The Board approved a budget transfer within the Public Works budget from the Maintenance 
and Repair account into the Water & Sewer Fund and from the MFT accounts from MFT gravel 
account to the Material and Concrete accounts respectively. 
 
Request authorization of bid- Telecommunications System: 
The Board authorized staff to solicit bids for a new telecommunications system for the Municipal 
Center. 
 
Town Center & Farmhouse use rental program-Ord. 2006-03-09: 
The Board adopted Ordinance 2006-03-09, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 15, 
SECTION 8, ARTICLE 2 (A) OF THE VILLAGE CODE PERTAINING TO THE USE OF THE 
TOWN CENTER.  
 
Resolution 2173: MFT: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2173, A RESOLUTION FOR IMPROVEMENT BY 
MUNICIPALITY UNDER THE ILLINOIS HIGHWAY CODE for the 2006 Flexible Pavement 
Project MFT Resolution for Construction (Section 06-00049-00-FP). 

 
Resolution 2174: Adopt Legislative positions-2006 sessions-DMMC: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2174, A RESOLUTION ADOPTING MUNICIPAL LEGISLATIVE 
POSITIONS AND PRIORITIES FOR THE 2006 LEGISLATIVE SESSION. 
 
Resolution 2175: DuPage Water Commission Meeting: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2175, A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING ATTENDANCE AND 
PARTICIPATION IN A MEETING OF CHARTER CUSTOMERS TO COMMENCE SECTION 12 
(C) PROCEDURES SCHEDULED BY THE DU PAGE WATER COMMISSION FOR MARCH 
15, 2006. 
 
Resolution 2176: Terminate Contract-TC-Monticello investments: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2176, A RESOLUTION TERMINATING A CONTRACTUAL 
RELATIONSHIP WITH MONTICELLO INVESTMENTS, INC. REGARDING THE TOWN 
CENTER LAND SALE.   
 
Appoint Ralph Smoot to Plan Commission: 
With the consent of the Board, Mayor Ferraro appointed Ralph Smoot to serve the remainder of 
John Bentz’s term on the Combined Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals.  
 
Approve Raffle License-Waive Fee – CS Rotary-Chili Open: 
The Board waived the fee and approved a raffle license for the Carol Stream Rotary’s Chili 
Open. 
 
Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of Bills, Treasurers Report 1/31/06: 
The Board approved the payment of the Regular Bills for February 16, 2006 in the amount of 
$299,555.59. 
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The Board approved the payment of the Regular Bills for March 3, 2006 in the amount of 
$176,451.14. 
The Board approved the payment of the Addendum Warrant of Bills in the amount of 
$613,854.95. 
The Board approved the payment of the Addendum Warrant of Bills in the amount of 
$595,219.21. 
The Board received the Treasurer’s Report for month ending January 31, 2006. 
 
REGULAR MEETING: 
North Shore Holdings, Ltd.-Special Use-Shopping Plaza, Special Use-Outdoor Seating 
Area: 
Trustee Shanahan said that he doesn’t understand how this can be a special use when they 
haven’t got any tenants approved yet.   Mr. Glees stated that it has been done many times in 
the past where the Village Board has approved a shopping plaza, which did not have tenant 
leases lined up.   This Board a couple of weeks ago, for instance, approved the development at 
the southeast corner of Gary and Lies, and there aren’t any tenants in place for that one.  The 
development at the southeast corner of  North and Schmale, they have two tenants, a 
Starbucks and Cardinal Fitness, but the remainder of that building does not have tenants signed 
for leases.   Mr. Diamond added that there are several kinds of special uses.  One kind of a 
special use is if it is a kind of a business that requires an actual special use.   This wouldn’t 
grant that so that this only would allow the use of tenancy by businesses that are permitted uses 
under that zoning district.  So this is really in the nature of the approval of the facility, rather than 
the actual uses.  If someone wanted to have to come to us with one of those lists of businesses 
that actually require a special use, they would have to come back.  Trustee Shanahan what is 
this special use for and Mr. Glees replied that it is for a shopping plaza on that property.  
Trustee Shanahan asked if it zoned for that now and Mr. Glees said that a special use is not a 
zoning,  any zoning district could have a special use.  In the B District, there is shopping plaza 
as a special use, and that requires that it be brought through the public hearing process so that 
the Board and the Plan Commission can examine the impacts and the benefits of it.  Trustee 
Saverino asked if the outdoor seating is the issue here?  Trustee Shanahan said that his 
question is outdoor seating, is that for every unit in the place?  Mr. Glees replied that it is for the 
restaurant.   Trustee Shanahan commented that this is give Carte blanch, open end, special 
use.  He said that he was not present two weeks ago for that special use, and he would ask the 
same question, why do we pass those special uses like they are candy when we don’t have any 
idea what is going in there?  He said that we talk about retail sales tax every day, what happens 
if he puts something in there that doesn’t generate any retail sales tax for the Village?  Or even 
little retail sales tax and we’ve given him a special use.  Mayor Ferraro asked the petitioner if 
they know what tenants there will be and was told that they have a fast, casual restaurant that 
has not committed to sign a lease until we have an outdoor seating area.  Trustee Shanahan 
asked if the parking requirements have been approved for this type of use and Mr. Glees said 
that the parking requirements were met for this use.  Trustee Shanahan said that he does not 
want this matter on the Consent Agenda so he can vote no, and he added the other special use 
requests as well. 
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Saverino made the second to concur with the 
recommendation of the Combined Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeal to approve a 
special use for a shopping plaza and a special use for an outdoor seating area in accordance 
with staff recommendations and including the following; Condition #5 be amended to include the 
fence on the property requiring a separate building permit . Dress up corners of the building with 
medallions and/or additional detailing.  Signage be channel letter only, not box signs.  
Restaurant not serve liquor.  There be no outdoor music.  Trash enclosure be constructed  of 
materials to match the building; Screening of all roof-top mechanicals and all landscape 
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materials on Schmale Road be salt tolerant added to Condition #3., and adopt Ordinance 2006-
03-10, AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A SPECIAL USE FOR SHOPPING PLAZA AND 
OUTDOOR SEATING – (570 N. SCHMALE ROAD).  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs and Fenner 
 Nays:  1 Trustee Shanahan 
 Absent: 0 
 
Fritz Duda Company, 500-520 E. North Avenue: Special Use -PUD, Special Use –
Shopping Center, Rezone I to B-2 and B-3 to B-2,  Preliminary PUD Plan, Variation- Sign 
Code: 
Trustee Shanahan said that he has the same questions, and they are asking for everything to 
be changed.   Trustee Fenner said that she loves the idea of a shopping center at that location.   
Mayor Ferraro asked Mr. Glees to explain why we are doing this and he said that the proposed 
development would provide approximately 66,000 sf of space in five buildings.  The petitioner is 
requesting special uses for Planned Unit Development and Shopping Center.   The special use 
for the shopping center is a requirement of the Village Code and that it be approved by the 
Village Board before development.  The PUD is necessary because the property is somewhat 
unusual in that it contains a mix of uses, including the commercial buildings as well as a large 
industrial warehouse distribution building.   There are some unusual features to the property and 
the current and proposed buildings will require some minor variations to standard that need to 
be looked at as a part of the approval, thus the reason for the PUD designation.  Mr. Glees 
stated that one of the main purposes of the PUD is to look at relaxing certain Village standards 
in favor of an advantageous development.  The variations are rather minor and have to do with 
landscape setbacks that were caused by the somewhat narrow distance between the rights of 
way and the industrial property.  Variations requested outside of the Zoning Code have to do 
with a security fence that needs to be placed around the industrial property and the petitioner is 
provided more than the required chain link fence.  The sign code variation is because the 
petitioner prefers, rather than providing pylon signs, he would rather provide signs that are small 
area, ground mounted signs, which are only 20% of the area that he would entitled to. 
Following discussion regarding some the of setback variations requested, Trustee Shanahan 
said that what he wants to know is what is going in there?  Mr. Diamond stated that by and 
large, that is something that the Village has no authority over.  When the Village annexed large 
tracts of land for single user buildings, it would enter into annexation agreements the Village felt 
that in order to annex the land they wanted to know and have control over who that user was 
going to be, but as a community becomes more mature, it means there are smaller parcels of 
property, the Village does not have the authority, even as a Home Rule unit, to basically tell 
every owner of property what exactly is going into their stores.   The Village has the right to look 
at the building size, the right to deal with the spacing between the buildings, but, with rare 
exceptions, the Village’s power is not to be the real estate   broker or the rental broker for these 
property owners.  The Village has the ability for certain special businesses that have special 
needs, require extra parking, etc. to call them a special and they would not be able to bring one 
of those business into those stores without getting a special use for that business.  For the 
broad range of permitted businesses, for property that is already within the community, the 
Village does not have the ability to micro-manage a property.  Trustee Shanahan  said that he 
wanted everyone to hear that these questions have been asked.   Mr. Signoretta appeared 
before the Board and explained that this approval is only for Phase I of the development and 
that it is understood that a final PUD plan will have to be approved prior to any retail 
development. 
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Saverino made the second to concur with the Combined 
Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals recommendation of approval of a Special Use for a 
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Planned Unit Development Plan, Rezoning from I to B-2 and B-3 to B-2, a variation to the Fence 
Code and a Variation to the Sign Code all in accordance with staff recommendations as 
amended, and adopt Ordinance 2006-03-11, AN ORDINANCE APPROVING SPECIAL USES 
FOR A PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT (PUD)  AND SHOPPING CENTER, REZONING TO 
B-2 GENERAL RETAIL DISTRICT AND PRELIMINARY PUD PLAN APPROVAL – (500-520 
EAST NORTH AVENUE).   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs and Fenner 
 Nays:  1 Trustee Shanahan 
 Absent: 0 
 
 
Dearborn Construction-Gary & Kehoe: Special Use- Shopping Plaza, Variation – Parking  
Setback, Variation – Required Back Yard: 
Mayor Ferraro called for a motion on this matter.  Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Gieser 
made the second to concur with the recommendation of the Combined Plan Commission/Zoning 
Board of Appeals to approve a special use for a shopping plaza, approval of variances for 
parking and landscape front setbacks and a rear building setback in accordance with staff 
recommendations and adopted Ordinance 2006-03-12,  AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A 
SPECIAL USE FOR SHOPPING PLAZA, A FRONT YARD PARKING SETBACK VARIATION 
AND A REAR YARD SETBACK VARIATION – (NORTHEAST CORNER OF GARY AVENUE 
AND KEHOE BOULEVARD).  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs and Fenner 
 Nays:  1 Trustee Shanahan 
 Absent: 0 
 
Contaminated Wells – Riviera/Judith:  
Request for policy direction on contaminated wells. 
Mr. Breinig commented that there are many, many issues that are going to have to be worked 
out with our attorney, the property owners, the County and a number of parties.   If the Village is 
going to serve this area it is staff’s recommendation that Mayor Ferraro be authorized to 
negotiate with us, as staff.  Any proposals  would come back to the Board for approval, just as 
annexations would need final approval.  Some of the Village policies may have to be re-thought 
as we work with residents on this.  Mr. Breinig suggested that these policies could be worked 
out at a Board Meeting or a Workshop, but staff would to authorize the Mayor to begin 
discussions with the County, with residents and any other parties that would enable the process 
to move forward.   Trustee Shanahan asked if any of these residents are in the Village and was 
told they are not.  In response to the question of notification of well testing it was stated that the 
Village was not aware of wells being tested, and that the residents have been made aware of 
that fact and that the Village is not trying to force annex any property.  The Board authorized the 
Mayor to represent them during discussions with the necessary parties to resolve this situation.   
 
Trustee Saverino asked how these contaminated wells would affect the DuPage Auto Bath 
request to postpone water service and keep using their well and Mr. Breinig replied that it is 
understood that the contamination reaches from roughly north of Army Trail Road, generally 
along Fair Oaks Road down to the area around Judith and Riviera.  The County is doing 
additional testing, there may be additional sites, but we are not aware of that, nor are we 
responsible for the testing.  At this time there is no indication that the contamination reaches 
roughly between Morton Road and County Farm Road and North Avenue where DuPage Auto 
Bath is located, so there is no reason to believe at this time that that water is a problem.   
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REPORT OF OFFICERS: 
Mayor Ferraro said that from March 11th to March 15th, he, Trustee McCarthy and Trustee 
Gieser will be in Washington, DC at the National League of Cities conference.  
Trustee McCarthy said that the Youth Council has requested that the Board and the staff look 
into creating a Youth Web Page on the Village’s Website, as well as an e-mail address attached 
to it so there could be an exchange of ideas and comments and could also include volunteer 
and job opportunities geared to the younger residents.  Trustee Fenner asked who would 
publish the web page and Trustee McCarthy replied that the question is to add a page onto the 
Village website.  Mr. Breinig suggested that there should be time to look into alternatives to this 
suggestion, since opening the Village’s website for this could lead to freedom of speech issues. 
Trustee Saverino commented that he believes that the new recycling toters are a benefit for the 
community and that as the weather gets better residents will be able to arrange room for them in 
their garages or sheds.   
Trustee Shanahan commented on the request  for sewer and water by Wheaton Christian 
Church coming forward.  He also said that people who are unhappy with the recycling toters 
should send them back to Flood Brothers. 
Trustee Gieser said that even if there wasn’t much contact with him, he is happy that Jay 
Stream accomplished his idea, the Village of Carol Stream. 
Mr. Diamond commented that without any professional planning experience, Jay Stream 
established Carol Stream with separate areas for industrial, commercial and residential and  
that this has proven to be one of the most brilliant planning designs that anyone has ever come 
up with. 
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Stubbs made the second to move to Executive Session to 
discuss Collective Negotiating Matters, Review of Executive Session Minutes and Pending 
Litigation and since there will no further action, the Board will adjourn directly from that session.   
The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  6 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino, Stubbs, Fenner and 
    Shanahan 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 0 
 
 
 
      FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
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REGULAR MEETING-PLAN COMMISSION/ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
 
March 13, 2006  
 
ALL MATTERS ON THE AGENDA MAY BE DISCUSSED, AMENDED AND ACTED UPON 
 
Chairman Pro-Tem Donald Sutenbach called the Regular Meeting of the Combined Plan 
Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:30 p.m. and directed Recording Secretary 
Wynne Progar to call the roll. 
 
 Present: Commissioner Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen and Sutenbach 
 Absent: Commissioner Weiss 
 Also Present: Community Development Director Robert Glees and Recording Secretary  
   Progar 
 
MINUTES:  
Commissioner Spink moved and Commissioner Vora made the second to approve the Minutes 
of the Meeting of February 27, 2006 as presented.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Michaelsen and Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0 
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Hundhausen 
 Absent: 1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
Ralph Smoot was sworn in as a member of the Combined Board. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
A.05060 Regency Centers, Heritage Plaza 
  Preliminary Planned Unit Development Plan - Amendment 
  Final Planned Unit Development Plan - Partial 
  Plat of Subdivision - Preliminary 
  CONTINUED FROM 2/13/06 MEETING 
 
Tony Haslinger of Regency Centers has filed an application to amend the Planned Unit 
Development Plan for the Heritage Plaza Shopping Center, which is located at the southeast 
corner of Army Trail Road and County Farm Road.  Regency Centers is requesting approval of 
an amended development plan for the southwestern area of the shopping center, which has 
remained largely undeveloped.  At this time, Regency Centers intends to construct an additional 
10,200 square feet of inline space, and they are also working to prepare a revised plan for the 
development of the remaining vacant land. 
 
At the February 13, 2006, meeting of the Plan Commission, the public hearing was opened and 
the case was presented.  However, because certain design issues remained outstanding, the 
case was continued to the March 13th agenda.  Staff has received revised plans and provided 
comments to the applicant.   
 
Since the plans have not yet been revised to staff’s satisfaction, it is not yet possible for the Plan 
Commission to take action.  As such, it is appropriate for the Plan Commission to continue this 
matter to the March 27, 2006, Plan Commission agenda. 
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Commissioner Spink moved and Commissioner Hundhausen made the second to continue this 
matter to the meeting of March 27, 2006.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen & 
    Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0  
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Smoot 
 Absent:  1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
 
#06003: Carol Stream Park District, 160 W. Elk Trail 
  Special Use – Pre-School Learning Center 
  Zoning Variation - Parking 
   CONTINUED FROM 2/27/06 MEETING 
 
Dan Byrd, 676 Matthew Lane, and Rick Hanetho, Dep. Director CS Park District was sworn in 
as witnesses in this matter.  Mr. Hanetho noted that they have met with the engineering 
department in regard to the traffic concerns and in response have altered the proposed class 
schedules so that there is a 15-minute window between each session to allow traffic to flow 
through the property without causing a back up on Elk Trail.   They have agreed to reimburse 
the Village  for the sign costs and installation and while initially asking for a variance for parking 
spaces, they have now agreed to landbanking space for additional spaces.  It was stated that 
the Park District  has approached Elise Cirabassi, owner of the adjacent animal hospital, and 
have negotiated a preliminary agreement  to build a parking lot on their property to provide 
additional spaces.  In regard to the request for a special use for a pre-school learning center, it 
was explained that this property was a KinderCare day care center.  Currently the Park District 
Pre-School program is housed in a building on Schmale Road, just north of North Avenue and 
when this property came up for sale, the District saw this as a great opportunity to meet the 
community’s needs and move the pre-school program to that facility.  With some minor 
renovation inside the building, it can be a facility that will centralize in the pre-school program 
within the Village.  Mr. Hanetho said that they do anticipate some other kinds of classes, such 
as music lessons, that might go on in evenings and weekends.   
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing. 
Mr. Glees said that on November 27, 1979, the Village Board adopted Ordinance 79-11-104, 
which approved a Special Use for Day Care Center, Pre-School Learning Center and Nursery 
School for the Kinder Care facility at 160 Elk Trail.  However, Kinder Care vacated the building 
in December 2004, and so the facility has gone unused for over a year; therefore, according to § 
16-15-8 (H) of the Village Code, the Special Use is subject to termination.  The Carol Stream 
Park District has purchased the property, and seeks approvals to use it for early learning center 
programs and other Park District activities.  
 
Special Use: 
As stated in the petitioner’s cover letter, the Carol Stream Park District wishes to move pre-
school classes from its shared facility on Schmale Road to the subject location.  The primary 
use of the building would be to house the Park District’s pre-school recreational programs.  The 
facilities would consist of four classrooms, with two teachers in each class and an average of 
approximately 15 children per class.  Four classes would be conducted in the morning, and four 
in the afternoon, Monday through Friday.  All the classes’ start times are staggered, so that 
classes would start fifteen minutes apart. (See the applicant’s cover letter and Exhibit A.)  The 
Park District has also stated that other classes, such as music lessons, would be held at the site 
on weekends.   
 
Staff has evaluated the request from an aesthetic standpoint as well as an operational 
standpoint.  From an aesthetic standpoint, the architecture of the proposed building and the 
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features of the site are compatible with the proposed use.  The existing site contains outdoor 
recreational amenities. No modifications to the building or grounds are proposed at this time.   
 
From an operational standpoint, the building and site were originally designed for childcare.  
The location is actually superior to other childcare facilities in the area in that it is not directly 
adjacent to a highway or within a shopping center, but rather is set within a residential area 
adjacent to a large open space.  We expect that the location would be beneficial to the 
operation of the proposed facility.   
Site Access and Parking: 
With respect to parking, this property has not been altered substantially since it was built in 
1979, and at this time its parking lot does not meet the current Village Code requirement for the 
proposed use.   The existing parking lot has a total of 13 parking spaces.  However, the current 
code requires 18 spaces for this use.  Therefore, the Park District has planned traffic control 
measures on the existing parking lot and on Elk Trail to optimize the existing space available, 
and has proposed to landbank additional parking on the adjacent animal hospital property if 
these measures prove ineffective in providing safe and sufficient parking. 
 
The Park District has submitted a proposal with 15 onsite parking spaces, including one 
handicapped space.  In addition, the Park District has proposed a number of systematic and 
physical upgrades to facilitate the onsite parking.  As mentioned above, the Park District 
proposes a staggered class schedule, which reduces the number of cars present at any given 
time on the site.   They also propose to institute drop-off and pick-up procedures that include 
teachers meeting the cars in a defined drop-off area and escorting the child into the building.  
The parent would not park the car unless they arrive too early or too late.  If  a parent does park, 
they would not be able to leave the lot until the drop-off or pick-up procedure is complete for the 
class.  
   
Physical upgrades are also proposed to facilitate the traffic onsite.  A one-way traffic flow 
system would be defined on the lot.  Cars would enter from the western access point and exit at 
the eastern access point.  The eastern drive would have two lanes identified as providing a left 
and a right turn lane.  This would reduce the potential for back up on the site.  The Park District 
would also define a drop off area for the parents.  “Do Not Enter” and “Enter” signs would be 
installed at the respective access points.        
 
Engineering staff has also met with the Park District to develop traffic controls that would 
address the traffic issues for this site.  The Park District has agreed to the following measures:  

• There would be no parking, stopping or standing on the entire north side of Elk Trail; 
• A school speed limit zone would be installed along an appropriate portion of Elk Trail; 

and, 
• There would be no stopping, standing, or parking immediately to the west of the site 

along Elk Trail. 
 
All signage would be installed at Park District expense and at the direction of the Department of 
Engineering Services. 
 
Finally, the Park District proposes to landbank parking on the animal hospital site to the east.   
This step would provide a contingency plan in the event the measures put in place prove 
insufficient to create a safe parking and traffic situation on the site.  Therefore, if the parking 
situation proves dangerous or disruptive to traffic along Elk Trail or within the site, the Park 
District would provide the additional parking for the site as designated on the Landbanked 
Parking Plan.   
 
The Park District’s proposed Landbanked Parking Plan was received by staff on the afternoon 
of Wednesday March 8th, too late for staff to perform a proper review.  However, such review is 



03-13-2006 PC 

DRAFT 4

in process at this time, and staff is comfortable with the proposed concept of providing for the 
potential need for additional parking and will support this request, assuming satisfactory 
resolution of staff’s comments on the plan.  The Park District must satisfy staff comments 
regarding the Landbanked Parking Plan prior to submittal to Village Board for further action. 
Staff supports approval of the Special Use Permit for Pre-School Learning Center, subject to the 
conditions recommended herein.  Provided that the applicant is in agreement with the 
recommendations listed below, staff can support approval Special Use Permit and the request 
for a Variation of Parking Standards. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

Staff recommends approval the Special Use Permit for Pre-School Learning Center and the 
Variation of Parking Standards subject to the following conditions: 
 

1. That the Plan shall be revised to indicate the handicapped parking spaces in accordance 

with the standards of the Illinois Accessibility Code; 

2. That a Sign Permit shall be obtained before any signage is provided on the site; 

3. That the traffic control and landbanked parking plans be finalized by Engineering, Building, 

and Planning staff prior to Village Board approval; 

4. That upon notification from the Village of Carol Stream that traffic characteristics have 

proven to be such that safety has become a concern, the Park District shall construct the 

landbanked parking spaces, at its expense and in accordance with the approved 

Landbanked Parking Plan (Exhibit C), and that failure to do so within a reasonable time shall 

constitute cause for revocation of the special use permit for the property; 

5. That the development shall comply with all state, county and Village Codes and 

requirements. 

Commissioner Vora asked about the type of music lessons, the age of the kids and how this use 
is justified by the Park District.  Mr. Hanetho said that the music lessons are limited in scope to 
piano and guitar, that there are usually only  2 to 3 students and ages range from 7 to 17.  Since 
this purchase by the Park District offer additional classes after the pre-school hours to maximize 
the use of the building.   
Commissioner Michaelsen said that using the numbers supplied by the Park District, each day 
there would 8 teachers, and a maximum of 60 kids and there are only 13 parking spaces.  So he 
has a great deal of concern about parking if only a few parents stay or wait through each 
session.  Mr. Hanetho said that it is rare that parents stay for the 1.5 hr. session and in 
assessing the situation there are several parents that car pool and there are a couple of 
teachers that walk rather than drive.  If it is found that it does prove to be unsafe, or parking is 
more of an issue, the landbank  agreement that they are proposing with the animal clinic would 
add approximately ten spaces, which would more than adequately, address this if it becomes a 
problem in the future.   
Commissioner Michaelsen questioned whether there has been enough time allowed between 
the start of each class that would allow how ever many children there were for the first class to 
keep a back up from forming in what would be called a stacking lane.  The same problem could 
occur with back up from cars wishing to turn left onto Elk Trail to exit, and those wanting to turn 
left into the property from Elk Trail to drop off.  Mr. Hanetho said that they did a test run with 
employees to see how the timing would work out and he said that it was well within the time 
between the class starts.  He also agreed that there could be times when everyone came at the 
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exact same time, but that it would only cause minimal congestion.  In response to the questions 
about the time of day for the last class and if there is parking lot lighting, it was stated that 9:00 
to 9:30 p.m. would be the latest end a class and that currently there is not lighting in the parking 
lot.   
Commissioner Spink asked if there would be specific employee parking and was told that if 
need be they are prepared to have staff park off site and that there has been a verbal 
agreement to allow staff to park at the strip mall west of the site.  Commissioner Spink said that 
she does not see how any time test could be valid since children of pre-school age by law have 
to be in car seats, which would take a lot more time than just dropping off a child by opening a 
door.  She also said that the time factor would be even greater in wintertime, with big coats and 
boots and that the increase in these times would be both for drop off and pick up at the end of 
the session.  She asked if there would be any holiday parties or recitals for these classes and 
Mr. Hanetho replied that any of those programs would be held at Simkus Center or a Aldrin 
Center.  Commissioner Spink said that she is concerned about traffic congestion on Elk Trail 
with the competing school hours with Western Trails School and the bus and car traffic then 
adding the additional car traffic for the pre-school. 
Commissioner Hundhausen  said that she believes that the traffic test could not have included 
the driver putting the car in park, getting out the vehicle, releasing the child from a seat belt, and 
then getting back into the vehicle, putting on a seat belt and driving away.  She suggested that 
there may be a way to double stack the arriving cars for unloading kids. 
Commissioner Smoot asked if there were any traffic problems in the area when the day care 
was in operation.  Commissioner Michaelsen  said that the traffic pattern for a day care is not at 
all consistent with pre-school, since day care is a single drop off in early morning hours and a 
pick up generally after the normal school day is over.  There were not several cars moving in 
and out on two-hour time schedules.  
Mr. Glees noted that during the staff review, the Police Department did not have any specific 
records for traffic problems during that time, but they are concerned about Elk Trail traffic during 
peak arrival times for Western Trails School.   
In response to the question, there are 160 children enrolled for these programs. 
Commissioner Sutenbach was told that classes start every 15 minutes from 8:45 a.m. with a 
total of four morning classes and  four afternoon classes.  The class duration is 1.5 hours and 
the p.m. classes are less popular.  Commissioner Sutenbach said that he is concerned about 
the limited parking and it was pointed out that the landbanked parking places would actually be 
a continuation of the current parking lot of the animal clinic and that there could be a maximum 
of 14 fourteen spaces.   It was stated that conceivably there could be classes at this facility 
seven days a week.  Commissioner Sutenbach summed up his concerns saying that there is not 
enough parking, the facility will be used for more than just a pre-school learning center, so it 
appears that additional parking is required for parents to park for after school classes or even 
kids of driving age, since this could be a full service Park District facility and that there is not any 
lighting in the parking lot for evening classes and that there could be stacking on Elk Trail 
without a really good plan to alleviate that.     
Commissioner Michaelsen asked what the capacity of the building would be and asked if the 
facilities remain set up for child size toilets, sinks, etc.  Mr. Hanetho said he does not know the 
capacity of the building and that it is designed for children’s use.   He said that there are no 
plans for the weekends and it is understood that a special use will be applied for if such plans 
are envisioned.   
Commissioner Spink asked if the classrooms are permanently partitioned and was told that 
currently the dividers are temporary, but the Park District will be constructing permanent dry wall  
making up four classrooms. 
It was indicated that they are in agreement with the staff recommendations.  In subsequent 
discussion it was determined that the two uses would need to be approved and that the matter 
will not proceed for Village Board approval until such time as the landbanking issue is satisfied. 
Commissioner Spink moved and Commissioner Vora made the second to continue this matter 
to the meeting of March 27, 2006 to allow staff more time to review the parking landbanking 
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plan and to provide the Commission with more accurate information.    The results of the roll call 
vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen & 
    Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0  
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Smoot 
 Absent:  1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
 
#05348: Universal Health II, LLC, 505 E. North Avenue 
  Special Use - Medical and Rehabilitation Facility 
   CONTINUED FROM 2/27/06 MEETING 
 
Robert Kaplan of Universal Health, LLC. has filed an application to request a Special 
Use for  a Medical and Rehabilitation Facility at 505 E. North Avenue within an existing 
multi-tenant building within the I Industrial District.  Mr. Kaplan intends to open a facility 
that offers therapeutic groups, individual counseling, and various skill training activities 
to clients diagnosed with psychiatric challenges.   
This matter was continued from both the February 13, 2006, and the February 27, 2006, 
agendas due to lack of response from the petitioner regarding information requested by 
staff.  While Universal Health did submit information in response to staff’s original 
commentary letter, the petitioner has yet to respond to additional staff requests for 
detailed site plan and parking information.  Staff requires this information to complete 
the review of this request. 
Since no response has been received regarding these issues, it is not yet possible to 
bring this matter forward to the Plan Commission for consideration.  As such, staff 
recommends the Plan Commission to continue this matter to the to the March 27, 2006, 
Plan Commission agenda. 
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Spink made the second to continue this 
matter until the meeting of March 27, 2006.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen & 
    Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0  
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Smoot 
 Absent:  1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
 
05292:  Parkview Development, Southeast Corner of Gary Avenue and Lies Road 
  Final Planned Unit Development Plan - Partial 
   CONTINUED FROM 2/13/06 MEETING 
Matthew Klein, 322 W. Burlington, LaGrange, IL ,Mark Nelson 325 W. Huron St. Chicago, IL 
and Michael Lindsey  103  Ann  Clarendon Hills, IL were sworn in as witness in this matter.   
Mr. Nelson said that in response to commentary asking for more relief in the elevations of the 
building they have taken the end cap units and pushed them out some 42 inches and then 
recessed the bays on either side and the center section moved forward approximately two feet.   
There have been three architectural features added create more visual interest  while the 
screening has been improved and the materials remain similar to those at Town Center such as 
standing seam roof, and Lannon stone accents.  The adjacent property owner has agreed to 
allow an access road on their property on Lies Road and the DuPage County Transportation 
Dept. has final engineering approval, but has said that a south bound left turn lane.  Elevation 
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drawings were shown illustrating the change in design.  
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing.  
Mr. Glees stated that this report serves as an addendum to the report that was presented to the 
Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals (PC/ZBA) at the January 9, 2006, meeting.  At that 
meeting, representatives for Parkview Development Partners made a presentation requesting 
several zoning approvals that would allow for the development of the southern two-thirds of the 
5.27-acre property at the southeast corner of Gary Avenue and Lies Road.  The project would 
consist of two phases, the first of which would be the construction of two 11,859 square foot 
inline commercial buildings, for a total of 23,718 square feet of commercial space.  The 
applicant proposes to subdivide the 5.27-acre lot into two lots with the two proposed buildings 
being located on the southerly 3.33 acres, and phase two to be developed the in the future. 
 
At the public hearing on January 9, 2006, the Plan Commission / Zoning Board of 
Appeals voted 4-0 to recommend approval of the requests for, and also approved the 
Gary Avenue Corridor Review.  However, the design of driveway access to Lies Road 
was still in progress; coordination with the adjacent property owner to the east was 
necessary in order to develop a shared access as required by the annexation 
agreement for the property.  Therefore, consideration of the Final Planned Unit 
Development Plan for phase one was continued to the February 13, 2006, meeting, and 
again to the March 13, 2006, meeting.  In addition, the Village Board at their January 
17, 2006, meeting approved the requests for Special Use for Planned Unit 
Development, the Preliminary Planned Unit Development Plan, and the Special Uses 
for Shopping Plaza, Outdoor Seating and Bank, but directed that the applicant revise 
the building facades so that the building lines would be less monotonous. 
Summary: 
The engineering design of the driveway access to Lies Road, as well as the architectural design 
modifications, have been completed.  The proposed design of the access to Lies Road has 
been approved by staff and agreed to by the adjacent property owner.  (See attached letter 
dated February 24, 2006, from Globe Corporation.)  The petitioner has submitted revised 
building elevations (Exhibit D) to address the concerns expressed at the Village Board meeting.  
In our evaluation of the additional documents presented for this project, we find the Final PUD 
Plan, for Lot 2 only, to be acceptable subject to the conditions noted in the Recommendation 
section.   
 
Staff recommends approval of the Final PUD Plan for proposed Lot 2 only, subject to the 
following conditions: 
 

1. That the outdoor seating areas shall be at the locations designated on the approved 
Final PUD Plan, and shall be for restaurant uses only.  That the architectural features 
and materials of the outdoor seating areas, including but not limited to the tables, chairs, 
lighting and other amenities, must be of high quality, and that the Community 
Development Director shall have the option of bringing a specific use back to the Plan 
Commission for approval if the materials and design are judged insufficient 

 
2. That the access drives to Gary Avenue shall require approval from the DuPage County 

Division of Transportation. 
 

3. That the trees along the Gary Avenue frontage shall be of a minimum 3½-inch caliper; 
 

4. That cobble boulders shall be provided in the parking lot islands; 
 

5. The property shall be marketed for food service and retail development.   
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6. That there shall be no auto service, no outdoor storage, display or sales, and no 
restaurant drive-up facilities; 

 
7. That all landscape materials shall be maintained in a neat and healthy manner, with 

dead or dying materials replaced with similar size and type species on an annual basis; 
 

8. That the parking stalls shall be striped in accordance with the Village’s looped striping 
requirements;  

 
9. That all rooftop equipment shall be completely screened from view in all directions; 

 
10. That all ground mounted mechanical equipment shall be screened from view from 

surrounding public streets; 
 

11. That only channel letter wall signs and no box signs shall be permitted, to maintain a 
more attractive appearance of the building façade; 

 
12. That separate building permits are required for all trash enclosures and signs; and 

 
13. That the development of the site and buildings will comply with all state, county and 

Village Codes and requirements. 
 
Commissioner Michaelsen asked how much truck traffic will be from Globe Corporation and it 
was stated that their truck terminals are located on the east side of the building and they have 
an access directly to Lies Road from the east so it would be unlikely that their truck traffic would  
be directed to the western entrance.  Commissioner Michaelsen said that he would like the staff 
recommendations to reflect that any replacement landscaping be the same size material as was 
required on the approved plan.  
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Michaelsen made the second to 
recommend approval of the Final Planned Unit Development Plan  for Lot # 2 Only in 
accordance with staff recommendations as amended for landscape replacement.   The results 
of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen & 
    Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0  
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Smoot 
 Absent:  1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
The petitioner was advised that this matter will be heard by the Village Board at their next 
meeting on March 20, 2006 and was advised to attend that meeting.  
 
At 8:45 p.m. Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Vora made the second  to 
close the Public Hearing.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  6 Commissioners Smoot, Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen 
    & Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
Mr. Glees reported that he will be out of town for an APA conference and he requests that that 
April 24, 2006 meeting be cancelled.  
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Michaelsen made the second to cancel 
the meeting on April 26, 2006.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
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 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Hundhausen, Michaelsen & 
    Sutenbach 
 Nays:  0  
 Abstain: 1 Commissioner Smoot 
 Absent:  1 Commissioner Weiss 
 
Mr. Glees also noted that at the moment there are no cases scheduled for the April 10th 
meeting, but since there is the possibility of cases being continued, he will not request canceling 
that meeting at this time.   
At 9:00 p.m. Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Hundhausen made the 
second to adjourn.  The motion passed by unanimous voice vote.   
 
 
 
      FOR THE COMBINED BOARD  
 
 
 



 
RESOLUTION NO. 2177 

 
 

A RESOLUTION HONORING DEBORAH O’CONNELL 
UPON HER RETIREMENT FROM 

THE VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 

 
 
 WHEREAS, Deborah O’Connell has worked for the Village of Carol Stream since 

September 11, 1986; and 

 WHEREAS, Deborah O’Connell has seen the Village of Carol Stream grow from 

approximately 25,000 residents in 1986 to over 42,000 today; and 

 WHEREAS, Deborah O’Connell has served the residents and customers of the 

Village of Carol Stream in various capacities including Administrative Secretary for the 

Community Development Department; and 

 WHEREAS, Deborah O’Connell has decided to retire after 19-1/2 years of 

service. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF 

TRUSTEES OF THE VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM, ON BEHALF OF ALL THE 

FORMER AND PRESENT ELECTED AND APPOINTED OFFICIALS AND RESIDENTS 

OF CAROL STREAM, that: 

1. Deborah O’Connell’s service and dedication to the Village of Carol Stream 
and accomplishments in t he field of Community Development are hereby 
recognized and commended. 

 
2. Deborah O’Connell is wished the very best of health and happiness in 

her retirement. 
 

This Resolution shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage and 

as approved by law. 

  PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 20TH DAY OF MARCH 2006. 

  AYES: 



  NAYS: 

  ABSENT: 

            
     Thomas Shanahan, Mayor Pro-Tem 
 
ATTEST: 
 
      
Janice Koester, Village Clerk 







Village of Carol Stream
Interdepartmental Memo

TO: Joseph Breinig, Village Manager

FROM: James T. Knudsen, Director of Engineering Services

DATE: 3/15/2006

RE: Reduction No. 2 - Estates of Windsor Park

Windsor Park has submitted Reduction Request No. 1 for a reduction in letter of credit
no. S544135 for improvements in the above project.  The applicable amount of reduction
should be $7,055.00 as indicated below.

Total security originally provided $40,566.25

Adjusted security at 115% of estimate $40,566.25

Difference $0.00

Total work completed to date $35,275.00

Total additional reduction (see worksheet) $0.00

Total authorized reduction from original security $35,275.00

Amount previously authorized ($28,220.00)

Amount of this reduction $7,055.00

Remaining balance of the security $5,291.25

All the work as shown on the reduction request has been completed per the approved
plans and Village specifications.  Therefore, the letter of credit may be reduced as shown. 
 
dh
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             VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM
     ENGINEERING SERVICES DEPARTMENT
                  ENGINEER'S PAY ESTIMATE

PROJECT: Estates of Windsor Park

ESTIMATE AMOUNT: $35,275.00 PAYABLE TO:
BOND AMOUNT: $40,566.25 Windsor Park
115% OF ESTIMATE: $40,566.25
DIFFERENCE: $0.00
DATE OF ESTIMATE: 3/15/2006 LETTER OF CREDIT NO.:
ESTIMATE NUMBER: 2 S544135

PERCENT  DESCRIPTION 100% PRICE  TOTAL
100 % EROSION CONTROL $35,275.00 $35,275.00

QUAN UNIT DESCRIPTION COST EXTENSION
PAVEMENT

$0.00
$0.00
$0.00

PAVEMENT SUB-TOTAL   $0.00
   

MISCELLANEOUS
$0.00

MISC. SUB-TOTAL $0.00

TOTAL AMOUNT APPROVED TO DATE:  $35,275.00
ADDITIONAL AMOUNT AUTHORIZED DUE TO CHANGE IN LOC POLICY: $0.00
ADDITIONAL (COMMENT): $0.00
TOTAL REDUCTION: $35,275.00
LESS PREVIOUS REQUESTS: (ENTER AS NEGATIVE) ($28,220.00)
AMOUNT NOW DUE: $7,055.00

I/WE HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THE ABOVE QUANTITIES ARE CORRECT AND DESERVE PAYMENT AT 
THIS TIME:

VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM

Village Manager Date

Village Engineer Date

DEVELOPER

Company

Name Date
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Village of Carol Stream
Interdepartmental Memo

TO: Joseph Breinig, Village Manager

FROM: James T. Knudsen, Director of Engineering Services

DATE: 3/10/2006

RE: Reduction No. 3 - Estates of Windsor Park (Storm Water Management)

Windsor Park has submitted Reduction Request No. 3 for a reduction in letter of credit
no. S544157 for improvements in the above project.  The applicable amount of reduction
should be $178,080.08 as indicated below.

Total security originally provided $792,139.26

Adjusted security at 115% of estimate $792,139.26

Difference ($0.00)

Total work completed to date $695,015.15

Total additional reduction (see worksheet) $0.00

Total authorized reduction from original security $695,015.15

Amount previously authorized ($516,935.07)

Amount of this reduction $178,080.08

Remaining balance of the security $97,124.11

All the work as shown on the reduction request has been completed per the approved
plans and Village specifications.  Therefore, the letter of credit may be reduced as shown. 
 
dh
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             VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM
     ENGINEERING SERVICES DEPARTMENT
                  ENGINEER'S PAY ESTIMATE

PROJECT: Estates of Windsor Park (Storm Water Management)

ESTIMATE AMOUNT: $688,816.75 PAYABLE TO:
BOND AMOUNT: $792,139.26 Windsor Park
115% OF ESTIMATE: $792,139.26
DIFFERENCE: ($0.00)
DATE OF ESTIMATE: 10/10/2002 LETTER OF CREDIT NO.:
ESTIMATE NUMBER: 3 S544157

PERCENT  DESCRIPTION 100% PRICE  TOTAL
86.5 % EARTHWORK $373,000.00 $322,645.00
100 % STORM WATER $242,816.75 $242,816.75
80.5 % LANDSCAPING $129,880.00 $104,553.40
100 % RETAINING WALLS $25,000.00 $25,000.00

QUAN UNIT DESCRIPTION COST EXTENSION
PAVEMENT

$0.00
$0.00
$0.00

PAVEMENT SUB-TOTAL   $0.00
   

MISCELLANEOUS
$0.00

MISC. SUB-TOTAL $0.00

TOTAL AMOUNT APPROVED TO DATE:  $695,015.15
ADDITIONAL AMOUNT AUTHORIZED DUE TO CHANGE IN LOC POLICY: ($0.00)
ADDITIONAL (COMMENT): $0.00
TOTAL REDUCTION: $695,015.15
LESS PREVIOUS REQUESTS: (ENTER AS NEGATIVE) ($516,935.07)
AMOUNT NOW DUE: $178,080.08

I/WE HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THE ABOVE QUANTITIES ARE CORRECT AND DESERVE PAYMENT AT 
THIS TIME:

VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM

Village Manager Date

Village Engineer Date

DEVELOPER

Company

Name Date
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